MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, December 19, 2017
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 3:00 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Joan Kramar 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Karen Lane President
Kyle Weinberg, Esq, Solicitor
 
Joselyn Rich   
Jill A. Gougher, Borough Administrator 
Mantura Gallagher ABSENT
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles C. Krafczek  






Raymond Parzych 
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 4, 2017.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

 PUBLIC SAFETY

COURT ADMINISTRATOR – Debbie Scott – Nothing new to report – quarterly meeting went fine, all the judges and administrators enjoyed the facilities. No Capital Budget requests.

FIRE CHIEF – Report for November, 18 fire calls, 33 EMS calls. November calls, 1 building fire, 2 cooking fires, 1 extrication from a structure, 1 elevator emergency, 1 gasoline spill, 2 gas leaks, 1 arching wire, 2 cover assignments, 1 smoke scare, 5 alarms, 1 carbon dioxide alarm. One request for Capital Budget, a new pickup truck. Originally requesting two vehicles, but Councilmember Parzych asked said it is a tight year. The vehicle to be replaced is a 2003 pickup used as primary water response vehicle, carries all water response equipment and our wave runner. The request is for $60,000. 
PRESENTATION - Mayor announced that she had a certificate of appreciation for the Fire Company and the Police Department from the Cape May American Legion. She asked the Fire Chief and Police Chief to come forward and accept these certificates. 

POLICE REPORT- Police Chief Schutta - Report for November, 73 motor vehicle stops, 1 adults arrested. Various officers attended training during November. Personnel Dixon and McCouch are at the police academy, graduate in January 2018. We have 1 SLEO II working. We have 4 SLEO II that began training in the winter academy, just started on Saturday. Update for the building, based on the bid awarded last month, we have a preconstruction meeting on January 4th and still working on furnishings. 

CAPITAL REQUESTS – 

$ 10,000 remain current with software upgrades, need a new server

$ 15,000 4X4 vehicle replace the quad, which is out of service due to rust patrols the beach and the Point

$ 46,999 Front line Patrol Car Chevy Tahoe SUV Annual rotation

$ 20,000 Alco test machine – drunk driving enforcement current machine will be going out of service

$ 250,000 Furnishing for Police Building

BEACH PATROL CAPTAIN – nothing to report this time of year. Capital request is replace two 10 year old boats, with oars, total $20,000. Request for $35,000 to replace the existing lifeguard stands with aluminum stands. Supported because of safety issues, less chance of back injuries. Replace canvas awnings on the beach tag office, and the north window. New signs for the headquarters for $4,000. Mayor said somewhere along the line we have to think about a new beach shack. 

OEM –JT LaKose reported anchors have gone in at 96th and 95th on Third Avenue, not sure if signage has arrived yet. Hopefully barricades will be ready the next time we need it. As far as cameras, in communication with Dale Foster and will meet with him after the new year 




Work Session, December 19, 2017

concerning them. The County will let us use the bridge shack, base of the 96th Street bridge, they would like access to them through their Public Works Department. Will also discuss putting cameras at the free bridge as well. Cameras are inexpensive the expense will come with the storage of the film. Public having access is an item of discussion. Possibility of putting a web cam at the beach shack for information during storms. 

He will be attending a Code Red webinar tomorrow (reverse 911). He will be coming on board to have access to Code Red.  No request for Capital Budget. 
RECREATION & TOURISM – Recreation Director Report 
2018 Special Events Calendar is live on the Borough Website
Borough will be starting the Mayor’s Wellness Campaign 2018.

We got the $1,000 grant last year and will be using it for our campaign this year. 

It will be an 8 week wellness program beginning February 1 – March 29th for residents.

Will include walks with the Mayor on Monday mornings at 9 am. Cape Regional will send a speaker every Thursday evening, 5:30 at 82nd street building, working with local restaurants to offer health menu specials, local fitness clubs offer free passes, free health screenings, weekly morning yoga stretches at the elementary school involving the kids 1-4 grades. Registration will begin January 4th. 
Capital Budget – Phase II Pickle ball & Tennis Court Facility – construct the support building. We budgeted last year for a chunk of the money we needed to outlay, but with construction costs rising we are requesting $138,680 to complete the final Phase II. Mayor asked if will get money for that building once it is done. Miranda said when it is done we will get money. Administrator said the building has to get finished in order for them to reimburse us for the whole project. Administrator said it will be for the playground, tennis courts and the building, will be around $600,000.  

Hard Tru spring re-conditioning - is a top layer of 2 more inches of material - $6,900.

NATURAL RESOURCES
Administrator reported Capital Items will be continuation of the Dredge Management Plan $45,000 COWI – part is to investigate Nummy Island, analyze the surveys for the back bay lagoons, project management and an additional $15,000 for Stockton to do annual surveys – Total of $60,000 for dredge management.
Establish reserve funding for maintenance dredging and beach replenishment maintenance program - $50,000 for each, dedicated fund.

Annual Shade Tree report – Marilyn Hahle – Chairman , Shade Tree met on September 13 to review the obligations of the committee. They reviewed the current Shade Tree brochure and felt the information included is a good resource for homeowners and builders. This brochure is available on the Borough’s website and the Construction office. The committee continues to assist the Public Works department as needed. She attended the 92nd Annual Conference of the NJ Shade Tree Federation on October 19th in Cherry Hill and completed required core training along with representatives from Public Works. The tree planting program has been established for 2018. The Public Works ground crews are responsible for the care and maintenance of trees within the Borough. The Shade Tree committee members agree to keep vigilance as to the overall health and newly planted trees and report any issues. The funding for purchase of trees and maintenance is included in the annual Public Works operating budget and Natural Resources budget. A 10 year tree goal has been adopted by the Shade Tree committee on October 12th in order to help the Sustainable NJ Certification. 
Councilmember Kramar asked if they were working with the Garden Club on the trees in the 300 block of 96th Street.  Marilyn said yes and no, Kathy Dallahan was waiting for a call from Scott Taylor. 
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PRESENTATION – BULKHEAD HEIGHTS Stu Farrell – Edward Dennis
Dr. Farrell handed out a presentation on Nuisance Flooding from Avalon Borough for everyone to review. It depicted the work being done there since late August. It showed the flooding which occurred there during the passing of Hurricane Jose on September 19th. 
Bulkhead Heights – Dr. Farrell made a set of maps which he handed out. They started on Paradise Drive and walked on every bulkhead. Every time he came to a new bulkhead he took a point with the GPS. There were 831 total points taken all the way to 81st Street and he used the (NAVD88ft) data. The largest group is shown as 6.0 to 6.5, 293 bulkheads fall into that category.  There are 80 bulkheads at 4.5 to 5.0, mostly older bulkheads.  There are 50 at 7.5 to 8.0 which represents the newer set built to higher elevations. 95% fell between 4 and 8 ft.   They feel this is a pretty good assessment of the bulkheads in the town. The goal is to move them all to a common elevation. A lot of towns are at 7.5, Brigantine just went to 8.  
Edward Dennis spoke about the study that FEMA recently completed that gives the predicted  flood elevations for various flood events. He highlighted the 10 year flood event up to the 500 year flood event. He also showed maps “Stone Harbor Elevation Analysis, Elevations Below NAVD88  7.0, for a 20 year flood event, 50 year flood event and 100 year flood event and the properties that would be impacted by each were shown in red.  
Councilmember Parzych said this will take many years to implement this. In the interim is there any way we can address these bulkheads which are super low and causing most of the nuisance flooding. Edward Dennis said if the property owners are going to replace their bulkhead they would have to do it at whatever our new elevation would be.  Councilmember Parzych said it is a two-step problem, when we establish the new bulkhead height, and we have the 40% new construction, no questions, the bulkhead has to be replaced and at the right height. We still have these 40-50 properties with no new construction going on, no 40% issue, people living in their cottages and they have a 1 ft. high bulkhead.  We have to come up with a way, whether it is an assessment or whatever. Administrator said that is a policy decision, Phase II, that Council will have to make.    You will have several options. 

Councilmember Parzych said the goal is not only to mitigate the nuisance flooding. We need to select the bulkhead height going forward, that all new construction or 40% improvement, you have to meet this new code. In the interim, we have these 40-50 that we have to make some sort of temporary fixes or some arrangements, so that if it takes 30 years to get all the properties up to 9 ft. or whatever we decide, we are not still flooding the neighborhoods in the interim with these low bulkheads.
Mayor said now, we have all this information, we are talking about this in the Planning Board, we have our Ad Hoc Committee, who is taking this information and where is it going next? Councilmember Parzych asked the Engineers if they had a recommendation on bulkhead heights. Edward Dennis said because this is a balance between policy, quality of life, economic impact, all non-engineering issues, we can’t do that balancing act for you. We can help you with data and run through the scenarios, it becomes a policy decision that has to be made by the governing body.     
Councilmember Parzych said we have a Flood Mitigation Sub-Committee and recommends we take this information to that committee to come up with recommendations. 
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DISCUSSION:
None

MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Karen Lane
Seconded by 





Councilmember Joan Kramar 
That the Regular Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 4:25 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2017
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk

Error! Unknown document property name.

